

OVERFLOW MEETING

MINUTES

November 7, 2012
3:00 -5:00 p.m.
ADMINISTRATIVE PROCEDURES________________________________________________
ROLL CALL
Present: 
Andrew Adams, David Belcher, Shawn Collins, Cheryl Daly, Yang Fan, Katy Ginanni, Mary Jean Herzog, Christopher Hoyt, David Hudson,  Leroy Kauffman,   Rebecca Lasher, Mark LordErin McNelis, Elizabeth McRae, Justin Menikelli, Steve Miller, Kathy Starr, Wes Stone, Vicki Szabo, Ben Tholkes,  
Members with Proxies:
Angi Brenton, Lisa Bloom, Chris Cooper, Patricia Foley, George Ford, Leigh Odom, Malcolm Powell, Cheryl Waters-Tormey

Members Absent: 
Marc Yops

Recorder: 

Ann Green
The meeting order was amended to allow for the Provost Report to be given first. 

SENATE

REPORTS________________________________________________________________________

Provost Report/Interim Associate Provost, Mark Lord:

The report was posted on Sharepoint. Mark was asked about the Academic Partners visit and he explained this is a company that works with public higher education institutions to help market, deliver and manage distance education.  The Company representatives were here for a day, maybe two days and met with the Executive Council, the Council of Deans, and some faculty in the College of Business. This was an opportunity for them to explain their services and take questions. On Western’s end, this was an opportunity to explore as to whether this is option for Western. Provost Brenton at the recent Council of Dean’s asked for feedback as to whether there might be departments that might be interested in potentially exploring this as an option. This is not a system-wide consolidation of distance education, although the company representatives have met with GA and with UNCW.  Carol Burton added that the company tends to focus on graduate programs; are very specific and do a lot of marketing, and market research for programs and recruiting. It’s very targeted.
Mark told the group that the consensus from yesterday’s Council of Deans meeting was to bring them back to campus for a day or two.  He also explained that Dr. Brenton has the concern as we all do that this isn’t a top down initiative; that it will be by broad group and that people are aware of it. Although not certain, Mark believed that the information may go through the deans to the departments and faculty and that he believed it may be presented to faculty through a general forum. If there are program areas that are interested there may be more interaction with those specific groups. He reiterated, at this point, it is exploratory.

Q/C: I’m interested in knowing who their other customers are and if they have competitors?

R: They have some competitors, but I can’t tell you much. At the Council of Deans a brochure was passed out on a competitor that doesn’t offer all of the same services. They were at University of Arkansas, Little Rock…  That would be a logical thing to look at if we decide…to look at who their other clients are.
A short discussion continued on their budget model. Mark remembers it was based on tuition and completers. He also shared that most of their work to date has been on graduate programs, especially certificate programs and not as much undergraduate.  
Concern was expressed about if and when a decision is made to move ahead that it is broadly vetted against the faculty and a particular college if that is where it is going to happen. And that with that, that this is not something that is foisted on a group of people and that there is accountability for outcomes that are touted and that they actually come to fruition.

Discussion continued. 

The final Academic Calendar for the 2013-14 and the proposed calendar for 2014-15 was posted on Sharepoint and was presented to Faculty Senate for information. 

COUNCIL REPORTS________________________________________________________________

Rules Committee/Erin McNelis, Chair:
Discussion started with the Chair Elect Resolution which has three versions with two year, three year and four year commitments. The Rules Committee voted to send forward the version with a four year commitment.  Erin explained there will have to be a second reading on the version of the resolution that this group would like to send forward.  

It was moved to eliminate the four year commitment. It was also moved and seconded that the first reading be on version three with a total of three years’ commitment.  

A concern was raised that there was a question last time as to whether the past chair was a good idea and as to whether the past chair would want to stick around and it the past chair would be advisory or a voting member. It was discussed and the outcome was that the past chair would be a voting member and would be an officer of the Senate. The officers would be the Chair, Chair-Elect, Past-Chair and the Secretary. 

Comments were received in favor of the continuation of the past chair and  that Faculty Senate would benefit from having the previous chair to help shepherd through items that may not have been finished in the previous year and having three people instead of two to share the duties. It was confirmed that course releases would only be applicable to the chair, however there is language in the resolution that says the chair can share course releases. Discussion continued. The third version with the three year commitment was confirmed as the version that would move forward for a second reading. 

Question was raised about staring points. It currently says July 1st. Erin said changing the starting date was not discussed, but they could entertain the topic later. 

The next discussion was on the Resolution on Senate Leadership Candidate Eligibility. This resolution came out of concern that a first year faculty member may not have the background and/or if the commitment may be a hindrance to someone on tenure track in pursuit of a tenured position. In discussion it was noted that even to serve on the council for Nominations, Elections and Committees required that you have been on the faculty for a minimum of three full years. If you have to be that to serve on the committee that elects the leaders of the faculty, Erin explained the Rules Committee felt it was alright to expect that the same requirements apply to the faculty running for faculty leadership. 

This is a first reading.  It was suggested that the same language be kept to include chair, vice chair, or past-chair in the event that you have somebody who doesn’t continue on then you do have to have a general election.  Erin agreed that it was a good suggestion to include “or past chair” in case we have to pick up someone and she will update the resolution to include this change.

The Rules Committee Resolution on Committees Elections for which CONEC is Responsible was discussed next. Erin explained there has been confusion on which elections CONEC is responsible for holding elections. It is clear that they are responsible for the elections for faculties of the general committee i.e. faculty hearing, faculty grievance, and post tenure review appeals committee. On these nominees are required from the appropriate colleges and every college must be represented. Once nominees are established, all faculty vote; not just the members of the college.  This is different than the Collegial Review Council where the college determines who it sends forward. There were a couple of committees where it was not clear who had the responsibility, in particular, the Athletics Committee which is not in the Faculty Handbook. For the Athletics Committee two faculty members are appointed or elected. One is elected by the general faculty and one is appointed by the Faculty Senate. One is also appointed by the Chancellor. The one elected by the general faculty needs to be an election held by CONEC because it is not an individual college election. 

The University Budget Advisory Committee is another committee that it is proposed be populated by the general faculty for the faculty membership on the committee. This election process is addressed for the faculty on the University Budget Advisory Committee in the Resolution. The Resolution proposes language to be added to the Faculty Constitution to include both the Athletics Committee and the University Budget Advisory Committee and the portion of the membership of these committees that would be conducted by CONEC. 

The next resolution discussed was Clarifying Elections of Liberal Studies and University Curriculum Committee Members.  These committees changed how they were populated three years ago and there is an election component. It wasn’t clear who was to do the electing. This resolution is attempting to put into the Constitution how CONEC has been handling each election. This is clarifying and putting the election process in writing. 
Adjusting timeline for Senator Elections is another resolution of the Rules Committee up for discussion. Erin explained around mid-February is when senate elections for the next academic year were to be completed by and reported. The Rules Committee researched and determined that early April is early enough for elections to be held and submitted to the Secretary of the Faculty so that the newly elected senators could be invited to the last senate meeting and more importantly could be added to rosters of councils and council assignments could be made before faculty leave for summer. This is in the Faculty Constitution. 
In discussion it was noted that no one really followed the deadline, but that the committee felt an April deadline was needed because some colleges were waiting until fall to elect senator(s) which is a problem. 
Not adhering to the deadlines causes problems with forming memberships for committees such as curriculum committees, etc. 
A question was raised that if a college doesn’t hold an election does the senate have a quorum and will it operate without those people for the entire year? This is not addressed in the resolution. Discussion continued. Erin recommended that we proceed with it as is and if there are problems then address it. 

Erin will make the update as discussed to add “past chair” on the Senate Leadership Candidate Eligibility resolution and second readings and votes of these resolutions will take place at the next senate meeting. Anything that is passed will have to go to the general faculty for a vote. 
OTHER

REPORTS________________________________________________________________________

Old Business: 

The Faculty Senate resolution on faculty input for UNC Strategic Planning passed 24 to 4. This is posted along with the Chair Report. Chair Herzog explained that the result of the WCU resolution and in addition to several other campuses presenting resolutions and the Faculty Assembly presenting a resolution was that a Faculty Advisory Council was established for the UNC system to give input to the strategic planning initiative. Erin McNelis is the WCU representative for the Faculty Advisory Council. There are 12 campuses out of 17 that have representatives on the Council. 
The University Budget Advisory Committee vote will go to the Faculty, but the outcome was to have positions of: 1 – 1 year term, 2 – 2 year terms and 2 – 3 year terms and they have to each be from a different college. There are five positions so each college will not be represented more than once. 
The representatives:

Brian Gastle/College of Arts & Sciences; 1 yr term

Kristin Calvert/Hunter Library; 2 yr term

Dan Grube/College of Educ & AP; 2 yr term

AJ Grube/College of Business; 3 yr term

Judy Neubrander/College of Health & Human Sciences; 3 yr term
New Business:

None.

SENATE

REPORTS________________________________________________________________________

Chair Report/Mary Jean Herzog:
The report was posted on Sharepoint. UNC Strategic Plan Resolutions and committee nominations for the Conflict of Interest Review Panel and Military Affairs Committee are addressed in the report. Chair Herzog explained that she has been asked to provide a system wide faculty expertise list in several areas. It’s not asking for nominations, it is voluntary for whoever would like to be on the list. She will send the list out. This was requested of her at the Faculty Assembly. Mary Jean asked if anyone has expertise that you would like to share throughout the state to please sign up or encourage your colleagues to do so. It is not just for senators. 
Lastly, there was a message sent about the Faculty Open Forum on the UNC Strategic Directions Initiative. Senators and colleagues are encouraged to come. 

The meeting was adjourned. 
4

